
Camp Winnataska Board of Directors
 January 22, 2018

Meeting was called to order at 6:00

Members Present: Jamie Barnes, Jim Cearlock, Carly Miller, Buddy Sharbel, 
Audrey Jost, Elin Glen, Jim Thornington, Geoff Fagin, Wes Cochran, Andrew Virciglio
Karen Moore, Barbara Sloan, and Wilson Yielding
Also present: Tricia Brice, Mary Owen, Mark Buerhaus

Jim T. shared a devotion.

Minutes from the last meeting were approved.

Facilities-
Bridge is progressing.They will lay the boards soon.
Pool bath house - Mark said they would be starting on the footing this week.
Reimel - It is being remodeled - all new cabinets and counters. The inspector gave  the 
okay  Bob White was handling the structural issue - Karen was going to follow up and 
get it in writing.
Chico Hill - a dead tree needed to be removed. Mark said there were five other trees 
around camp that needed to also be removed. Elin moved to spend up to $2,500 for the 
removal and Wes 2nd. The motion passed.
Pool pump needs to be replaced before summer. Jim T. is looking into pricing.
We are also working on getting a new dining hall fan!
Two Scout projects are being completed.

Registration-
Mo read an email from a distressed parent about the current registration process.
An email was sent to parents about the deadline for the “early bird payment”.

Summer Ops-
Elin shared a list of proposed staff for the 2018 summer. They had many candidates 
interview. After discussion Audrey moved that the proposed staff be accepted. 
Jim T. 2nd the motion and it passed. Buddy abstained from voting.
Camp Store- After discussing all business proposals for the 2018 summer, Elin made a 
motion to continue to have Bee and Marcy run the store. Carly 2nd and the motion 
passed.  We will set an early deadline for Camp Store proposals for next summer.

Finances-
The finance committees recommendation was approved. Buddy abstained. See 
attached report.

Meeting was adjourned at 7:25.
Submitted by Audrey Jost









Friends of Winnataska
2017 Report 

CAPITAL CAMPAIGN TOTALS SINCE JUNE 30, 2013 

Total for half of 2013  = $79,026.59 
Total of 2014   = $96,503.29 
Total of 2015   = $199,079.21 
Total of 2016   = $494,814.61 
Total of 2017   = $405,672.57 

GRAND TOTAL: $1,275,096.28 
 + $100,000.00 deferred life insurance = $1,375,096.28 
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Donations for 2017 
358 Individual Donations at $232,995.57 
14 Corporate and Foundation 
 at $23,175.00 
1 InKind Gift at $9,002.00 
Self-generated funds from Camp     
 Winnataska at $140,500.00 

Total = $405,672.57 

Donations for 2016 
190 Individual Donations at $136,506.30 
Corporate and Foundation 
 at $143,212.84 
4 InKind Gift at $10,935.47 
Self-generated funds from Camp   
 Winnataska at $204,160.00 

Total = $494,814.61 



For 2017, the 358 total donations and the $232,995.57 income 
were impacted by: 
Excitement over: 
 IceMaker Funding (32 Donors @ $5,235.00) 
 The Dream Big Gala (111 Donors @ $32,972.00) 
 The #BuildBridgesDontBurnThem! fundraiser (144 Donors @ $31,959.00) 
One super donor for Bath Houses ($100,000.00) 
Several other big donors ($20,000.00; $15,825.00; $6,631.00; several $5,000.00,   
 $2,000.00 and $1,000.00 donations) 

We were down in total donations from 2016: 
 $494,814.61 - $405,672.57= $89,142.04 

The reason is that in 2016, we received nice donations from: 
$17,371 in Regions Timber Money 
$10,000 from Hoar Construction Fund 
$50,000 from Daniel Foundation 
$45,000 from Phillips Grandchildren Advisory Fund 

AND $204,160 from Camp Winnataska ($63,660.00 more than in 2017) 

Big Projects for 2017 included: 

 

$238,598.05 for the Bath House Project 
$12,000.00 or so for Strickland Upgrade 
$12,000.00 or so for Kitchen Upgrade 
$12,500.00 or so for Chico Zealy Hall Repairs and Plaque 
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IDEAS FOR 2018, OUR 100th ANNIVERSARY YEAR: 

Events: 
Set: King Arthur Round Table Luncheon on Saturday, March 10, 2018  12:00 - 2:00 
 at Samford’s Healing Arts Center (old Southern Living Building) 
 featuring a Talk by Dr. Mildred Leake Day, scholar of literature in the Latin   
 language about the legendary King Arthur, plus an Art Silent Auction 
A Founders Walk/Run date TBD 
Set: 4th of July Barbecue and Birthday Bash on Wednesday, July 4, 2018 9:00 - 4:00,  
 with a  possible stay over until the next morning 
Another Gala in the Fall 

Fundraising Goals: 
Priorities - 
We have raised the money and the projects are started for 
 The Refurbished Bridge 
 A New Pool House 
We have some money, but need to raise more for 
New Activity Building  
 Want to break ground on July 4 
 We have $260,809 and the building will cost $725,000, so need to raise around  
  $460,000 
Chico Program and Facilities Improvements 
 We have 2 possible funders 
 We need to have 3 or 4 Chico Directors, Development Director, Facilities Head,  
  Tricia and Ann set a meeting 
Dining Hall and Kitchen Expansion and Improvements ($200,000+) 
 We have a possible plan for fundraising if we can wait till 2019 
 We have ideas for expansion, but need input from Architects and Chris Vizzina 
Whit Macknally Landscape/Erosion and Play Field Design ($25,000.00) 
 We have a possible donor to ask soon 
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Camp Winnataska Board of Directors
May 14, 2018

Meeting was called to order at 6:00

Members Present: Jamie Barnes, Buddy Sharbel, Audrey Jost, Elin Glen, Geoff Fagin, 
Andrew Virciglio, Wilson Yielding, Tricia Brice, and Mary Owen

Wes C. shared a devotion.

Minutes from the last meeting were approved.

Facilities-
1. Pool bath house is a getting finished up. Mark had requested (prior to tomight) to 

hire a few staff members to work extra time to help complete this project and the 
board approved. 

2.   The shades for all the main side huts are done. They look great!
3.   The bridge will be finished soon.

Registration-

Camp fees for 2019- 
Finance committee proposed a 2.7% increase. There was lots of discussion.  It was 
decided that the fees for next summer would be as follows:
Mainside and full Chico - $765
Mini Chico - $420

Early registration recommendations - 
One week pre-registration for previous campers from 2018 was discussed.
We decided to re-visit this.

New Business-
Jamie asked if someone from the board would be interested in serving on the Timber 
Committee.
Wilson volunteered to do this.

Next meeting will be June 24 at Camp.
Meeting was adjourned at 7:35.
Submitted by Audrey Jost



 

 

Camp Winnataska Board of Direct 
 August 27, 2018 

 
Meeting was called to order at 6:00 – Carly Miller 
 
Members Present: Carly Miller, Buddy Sharbel,  
Audrey Jost, Elin Glen, Jim Thornington, Andrew Virciglio 
Karen Moore, Wilson Yielding, Tricia Brice and Mark Buerhaus 
 
Jim T. shared a devotion. 
There were no minutes from the June meeting – Executive meeting at Camp 
No July meeting 
 
Facilities- 
Jim T talked about improvements to the health hut.  
Nature Hut needs to be looked at and restored 
Ideas for improving the space where Stockham used to be were shared- leveling, 
putting lights, using for soccer .. 
Making all signs around camp uniform 
Programs – Building a pavilion structure at Rushton 
Building another pier at the fishing dock for canoeing  
Some of these will be done as Eagle projects 
 
Jim T asked for an additional 25,000 (FOW has allotted $10,000) to be used for 
health hut renovation. 
Audrey moved to add up to $25,000 for heath hut renovation. 
Elin seconded – motion passed 
 
 
Summer Ops- 
Elin shared the proposed dates for 2018-2019. 
The proposed dates are attached. 
 
Finances- 
Karen shared an income statement from the camp store. There was much 
discussion and confusion. It was decided that we would ask for more information 
from Marci and Bea. 
Karen shared the balance sheet as of July 31, 2018. There was discussion a 
about the amounts left for this year. We will re-visit at the next meeting. 
The balance sheet is attached. 
 
 



 

 

Old Business- 
Camp Store- discussion will be at next meeting. We will talk about opening up the 
option for others to bid. 
 
Next meeting will be September 17 at 6:00 at Bradley Arrant  
 
Meeting was adjourned at 7:35. 
Submitted by Audrey Jost 



2018-2019	Proposed	Dates	
	

Camp	Closed	
� November	14-25	

Registration	Open	
� October	15	–	2018	families		
� November	5	

Workdays	
� September	8	
� October	20	
� November	3	
� January	26	
� February	2	
� March	2	
� April	13	
� All	of	May	

Open	Houses	
� October	28	
� April	14	
� May	5	

Leader	and	Staff	Interviews	
� January	5	
� January	12	

Staff	Training	
� February	1-3	

1st	Year	Leadership	Training	
� March	1-3	

Returning	Leaders	Training	(make	up	for	1st	Years)	
� April	13-14	

Pre-Camp	
� Start	May	25	

Candles	and	Carols	
� December	16	

Gala	
� Sept	6	

Fun	Run/Opt	Outside	
� Nov.	23	







Camp Winnataska Board of Directors 
 September 17, 2018 

 
 
Meeting was called to order at 6:00 – Carly Miller 
 
Jim Thorington shared a devotional 
 
Minutes from the August 27th meeting were approved 
 
Camp Store – Marcie and Bee reviewed the camp store inventory 

• Marcie and Bee mentioned that they were concerned about the number of shirts left 
over from last year.  Yearend inventory showed $9,000 of inventory in shirts.  This was 
so high that they did a second inventory to confirm the number.  They explained that 
because shirts had to be reordered several times last year, they ordered extra inventory 
to compensate.  Marcie further explained that the shirts did not sell as well as 
projected. 

• Wilson inquired about $6,000 listed as “other expenses” 
• Buddy mentioned that cash in for the camp store would need to be greater than cash 

out next year. 
• Marcie requested that we keep parents from bringing in outside packages next year to 

encourage shopping at the camp store. 
 
Facilities – Mark discussed upgrades to the field at the former gym site and reviewed The 
Bridge and Pool House projects.  

• Mark reviewed The Stockham Field bid for grading and erosion control submitted by 
Mr. Andrews.  He explained that the grading and erosion control would cost $3,000 if 
no top soil is needed.  Any additional top soil needed is estimated to cost $375 per 
load.  Other project expenses would include labor for installing LED lights at each end 
of the field, lighting supplies from Lowe’s, Lights and brackets from Mayer, and Hay 
from Tractor Supply. See attached documents for details. 

• Buddy discussed the field encroaching on the space where the activity building might 
go.  He also questioned whether it makes sense to renovate the field area if we are 
just going to tear it up for construction of the Activity building.   

• Mark explained that there would not be any sort of retaining wall built but that berms 
would be installed for erosion control and Bermuda grass would be planted 

• Buddy asked about using highway grass mix instead of Bermuda. 
 

• Elin moved that the BOD approve up to $10,000 for the field project. 
Wes seconded 
FOW will have to approve the funding 
Motion was unanimously approved.  
 

 



 
 
 

• Mark reviewed the bridge project spending and explained that the project came in 
under budget. Detailed bridge project pricing sheet attached. 

 

 
 



• Mark reviewed the Pool Bathhouse Project.  He explained that origionally the BOD approved 
$82,000 plus 10% for overages.   Mark explained that actual expenses for the foundation and 
wall were much higher than the budgeted amounts. Lowe’s expenses also came in over 
budget. 

• Jim Cearlock asked why the BOD was not notified when the expenses exceeded the 10% 
cushion that had been alotted for overages. 

• Mark explained that this was because 3 different people were doing the spending without good 
communication back to him about the amounts spent. 

• Buddy mentioned that cost variances can always be an issue because we do not currently sign 
formal contracts with our contractors. 

• Jim Cearlock stated that all invoices should be going back to Mark because he is the project 
manager.  He also stated that Barbara should not be approving expenses without first verifing 
them with Mark. 

• The Board discussed not using the contractor whose actual prices were almost double his 
origional bid for future projects.   

 

 



 
 

• Mark mentioned that the maintenance shed had been cleaned. 
• Mark discussed a letter from the health department pertaining to the gastrointestinal issue from 

last summer.  The letter explained that the health department’s investigation foud that the 
issues were not related to food born illness.  A copy of the letter is attached. 

 

 



 

 
 
 
Summer Ops – Mo and Elin reviewed the summer report 

• Mo mentioned that we were at almost 100% capacity for last year including 6 
scholarships. 



• Mo stated that the Camp Brain reconfiguration to accommodate early registration was 
nearing completion.   

• Mo reviewed the pre pre-registration process for families affected by the GI bug last 
year and mentioned that it would begin on October 15th.  

• Mo reviewed the pre-registration process.  Mo explained that we will email a link to 
returning families to access the pre-registration site.  She also advised that the email 
should include a message that there would be repercussions for families that share the 
link. 

• Buddy revisited going back 2 years instead of just one for returning camper pre-
registration. 

• Wilson stated that if we go back 2 years then there would be the possibility that camp 
would be completely booked after pre-registration.  He explained that this would mean 
there would be no open spots for new campers. 

• Elin discussed stay over campers and recommended that we remove the verbiage 
regarding stayovers from our marketing materials.  There was consensus that the stay 
over verbiage should be removed from marketing materials.  Elin stated that no motion 
was needed.  

• Elin reviewed the end of summer report 
• Jim asked about weekly director openings particularly how Irene’s week would be filled.  
• Elin stated that she would work with Rut to fill the opening and would email the BOD to 

approve the slate of directors for next year.  
• Jamie asked the board to consider possible nominations for the BOD. 

 
 
The Board moved to executive session. 
 
Closing –  

• Buddy made a motion that Andrew and Buddy draft a proposal for Camp Store bids for 
2019 

• The motion was seconded and approved unanimously 
 
Next meeting will be October 22nd 
  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Camp Winnataska Board of Directors 
November 19, 2018 

 
Meeting was called to order at 6:00 – James Barnes 
 
Members Present: Andrew Virciglio, Audrey Jost, Buddy Sharbel, Carly 
Miller, Elin Glenn, Geoff Feagin, Jim Cearlock, Jim Thorington, Wes 
Cochran, Mary Owen,  
Wilson Yeilding, Ann Pickens 
 
Jim T. shared a devotion. 
 
Minutes from the October meeting were shared and approved. 
 
Registration-  
Mo said we were at approximately 90% occupancy after registration. There 
are only two camps that have openings. She said getting the payments for 
the early registration was extremely difficult this year and proposed a 
change for next year. Her proposal was to have parents pay the deposit 
online during pre-registration. We all agreed that sounded like a good plan. 
 
Facilities- 
Jim T. said the health hut demo was complete and some of the structures 
were in place. This project is currently on schedule. He noted that Thomas 
has been a big help with this. 
The field is completely sodded and has been seeded with Rye grass for the 
winter – at the recommendation of the landscaper.  It has been roped off 
until spring. 
The big house has had the mold removed and been cleaned and sanitized. 
Ann said it looked great. 
There are currently several Eagle Scout projects in progress. They are a 
frisbee golf course, a floating dock, and a horse washing station. 
 
Capital Campaign –  
Elin shared the Opt Out Friday day at camp was at 1:00. Everyone should 
meet at the front gate for a hike around the grounds. If it was raining 
everyone will meet in the gym for games. 



 

 

Letters and emails will be sent to the mailing list for the end of the year 
donations. 
Field Day - $ 12,000 was raised and they are working on bigger gifts from 
families for specific projects. 
Elin said the pavilion at the Rushton campsite would be a mini-gavillian. 
They had received a quote for a similar project for $5,000. 
 
Executive Session-  
 
New board members were voted on and approved. 
Audey Jost will remain on the board for another term. 
Sara Graffeo Weinacker will be joining as a new member on the board. 
 
Camp Store Proposal – Buddy re-visited this and there was much 
discussion. Buddy moved and Wilson 2nd and it passed. It is attached to 
these minutes. 
 
Elin moved that we hire Tricia Brice for program director. Jim T  2nd and the 
motion passed. 
 
Next meeting - December 17 at 6:00 at Wilson Yeilding’s office (across the 
street) 
 
Meeting was adjourned at 7:15 
. 
Submitted by Audrey Jost 
 
 

• Store proposal follows 
 
 



 

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Camp	Store	
Request	for	Proposal/Quotation	
Name	of	Applicant	
____________________________	
	
Camp	Winnataska	

	

Summer	Mailing	Address:	
260	Winnataska	Drive	
Pell	City,	AL	35128		
	
Off-season	Mailing	Address:	
P.	O.	Box	59667	
Birmingham,	AL	35209	
	
205-640-6741		
	
info@winnataska.org	
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